
WEST CHICAGO PUBLIC LIBRARY DISTRICT
BOARD OF TRUSTEES

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, JULY 22, 2019

A. CALL TO ORDER: President Conradt called the meeting to order at
7:01 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL:
TRUSTEES PRESENT: Nancy Conradt, President; Frank Fokta, Vice
President; Richard Bloom, Treasurer; Corrine Jakacki, Secretary Pro
Tem; David Reynolds and Tom Tawney, Members.

          STAFF PRESENT:  Ben Weseloh, Library Director; Joan Happel,
          Bookkeeper; Michael Novy, Technical Service Manager; Dominique
          Mendez, Youth Services Manager; and Jason Rock, Information
          Technology Librarian.

C. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
1. Board Meeting - June 24, 2019:  Ms. Jakacki moved to approve the
minutes of the June Regular Board Meeting as amended; seconded by
Mr. Tawney.  The following amendments were made:

i. Page 4, New Business, No. 2, should read: The final salary
schedule effective July 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019 was
provided to the trustees.  Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

D. RECOGNITION OF THE PUBLIC:  Dan Brandolino, Midwest Mechanical.

E. PUBLIC COMMENTS: Dan Brandolino indicated that the Library is
maintaining the HVAC system with a fiscally responsible approach:
replacing old technology that can't be supported with new; keeping
components of the system that are working great and are probably
going to last a longer time; and expending approximately
$100,000.00 rather than a complete replacement of an estimated
$450,000.00.

          Discussion was had regarding HVAC business insurance.
          Mr. Brandolino will develop a list of companies and a list of their
          coverage terms.  Coverage for this type of insurance usually
          requires a presignature inspection to validate that the equipment
          is at a certain level of maintainability.

          Mr. Brandolino stated the HVAC project is going great.  The workers
          had a couple early start times to get in and do certain work prior



          to the building opening to the public for the day.  Training on the
          system may be scheduled for July 28 and 29.

F. AGENDA - ADDITIONS/DELETIONS: None.

G. TREASURER'S REPORT:
1. Approval of the Bills for June & July 2019:  Mr. Bloom moved
that the board approve for payment expenditures in the amount of
$277,957.75; seconded by Ms. Jakacki.

          Roll Call Vote - Yes: Richard Bloom, Corrine Jakacki, Frank Fokta,
          David Reynolds, Tom Tawney, Nancy Conradt.  Motion carried.

2. Financial Statements for June 2019:  Mr. Bloom stated the fiscal
year ended June 30, 2019, the Library being 100% through
FY2018-2019. The Library ran $21,743.00 under budget on a cash
basis.  The Finance Committee has alerted the Board that the
Library would on audited basis probably run a little over budget
once the AJEs were made, mainly due to the installation of the
security cameras, for which funds were set aside for three years
prior.

          Mr. Weseloh reported on the Financial Statements during his report,
          Item J-2.

H. COMMUNICATIONS:
1. Alton Industries Re: Property Tax Abatement Request:
Alton Industries has asked all the City of West Chicago taxing
bodies for a 10-year tax abatement for a building they plan to
construct on a 25-acre site.  The site currently is vacant, and the
Library does receive tax dollars on the vacant land, which would
continue during the 10-year abatement on the building.

          There is a $4 million limitation on the aggregate of the abatement.
          If Alton decides within the first five years to relocate to a
          different municipality, it is required to reimburse all the taxing
          districts 75% of what was originally abated.  If Alton decides in
          years six through ten to relocate, it is required reimburse all the
          taxing districts 50% of what was abated.

          The land and building will fully return to the tax rolls after the
10-year abatement period.  The company is expected to hire to fill
29 full-time positions.

2. Letter Received Re: TV Station Selections in the Library Lobby:



          The selection of the TV stations playing on the lobby flat screen
          is under the purview of the Library Director.  Mr. Weseloh stated
          that since the installation of the TV, the Library has alternated
          between the two top-rated stations to be displayed, Fox News and
          CNN; and he noted that MSNBC is now the second top-rated station.
          The Director stated that the selection of the stations displayed is
          not an endorsement of the views expressed on those stations; and
          possibly the Library may include PBS on that TV, which actually
          fits really well within the Library's mission of education and
          being informational.  A short discussion was had regarding the
          posting of a small disclaimer stating the Library does not endorse
          any station dialed in on the TV.

I. No item listed.

J. REPORTS:
1. President:  None.

2. Library Director: Mr. Weseloh reported that the fiscal year
elapsed is 100% as the end of June.  Revenues finished the year at
104.82% of the budget, or $103,841.00 over projected revenue
budget; total expenditures finished at 98.99%, or $21,743.00 under
budget.

          Marketing and Promotions finished slightly below 111%, or $2,200.00
          over; Facilities and Operations finished at 157%, the overage
          primarily attributed to snow removal.  Security cameras finished at
          338%, but the Board anticipated that expense and stockpiled the
          funds for three years prior to the work being completed.

          The preliminary audit field work was completed on July 2, 2019; the
          auditors will return in September.  Midwest Sealcoat completed the
          sealcoating on June 29 and 30.  A leak in the 1st Floor closet was
          repaired by installing new faucets.

          Mr. Weseloh is receiving bids for the commercial painting of the
          exterior doors, the light posts, and the picnic tables.

          The SWAN Blue Cloud mobile app. was anticipated to be live in April
          of this year, but technology issues delayed the rollout to July.
          Mr. Weseloh would like to demonstrate the app. to the Board,
          particularly the scan app. which is part of SWAN Blue Cloud.

          The Union Pacific Big Boy steam engine will be visiting West
          Chicago Friday, July 26 to Tuesday, July 30 at 9:30 a.m.



          Mr. Weseloh attended a webinar with RAILS regarding the strategies
          for minimum wage compliance.  Mr. Weseloh will provide the Board a
          presentation, including a PowerPoint deck, on this topic at a
          future board meeting.

3. Department Managers: Written reports were included in the board
packets, and short oral reports were provided by Public Relations,
Adult Services, Circulation Services, Technical Services,
Information Technologies, and Youth Services.  Highlights of the
oral reports include:

          Young Adults:  The Library is participating in Explore More
          Illinois, through RAILS, a cultural pass program for discounted
          tickets to museums across the state.

          Circulation Services: 18,885 items were checked out in June; a 2.36
          percent decrease from June 2018.  The total value of materials
          checked out is $125,785.69.  The Library has 15,806 District
          patrons, 52.82 percent of the district population; a 5.76 percent
          increase from June of 2018.

          Technical Services: 1,723 items were added; 394 items were
          withdrawn; 339 items were inventoried in the archive room.

          Information Technology:  June saw a 137% spike in Wi-Fi usage
          during the coding club program, Kids Learning How to Code.
          Yearbooks are still number one search target by a large margin,
          followed by e-books/audio books.

4. WeGo Counts Committee: The Library is co-chairing the 2020
Census "Complete Count Committee" with the City of West Chicago,
along with other organizations in the community, to get the word
out about the 2020 Census; West Chicago was notoriously
undercounted for the 2010 Census.  The community will be informed:
that their personal information is safe; the purpose of the census;
and why we need the numbers reported from the census -- our
community benefits when we exercise our right to be counted.  The
Census Department cannot share personal information with law
enforcement, I.C.E., landlords, or anyone else; the penalties for
sharing the information are quite severe.

          Census data will be collected through door-to-door census-takers as
          well as digital census-taking by people personally filling out the
          form on a computer.  The Library will be a counting place with the
          Program Room being set up with computers on April 1, 2020.



K. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None.

L. NEW BUSINESS:
1. DRAFT Ordinance 19-03 Budget & Appropriations for the West
Chicago Public Library District for the Fiscal Year Beginning July
1, 2019 and ending June 30, 2020: The document is in line with what
was passed in the previous fiscal year.  The public hearing will be
held immediately prior to the August Board Meeting at 6:45 p.m.

2. Collection Development & Programming: At the Director's
Evaluation this year Trustees were reluctant to evaluate the
Director on Collection Development & Programming due to
insufficient information throughout the year on that aspect of the
Director's role.

          Staff provided information on the departmental and
          interdepartmental process for planning small events and large
          events.  With respect to collection development, that is the
          expertise of the staff and their responsibility.  This year the
          budget for the e-book collection has been increased by $4,000.00
          following patron input that hold lines were too long for many
          items.

          Recently the various sections of the fiction collection were
          brought together with all authors combined in one section.  The
          circulation statistics are very good on The Library of Things.

          Discussion was had regarding the elimination of the Collection
          Development & Programming question from the Director's evaluation
          because the staff and the managers are the ones doing the
          day-to-day collection development programming.  An ad hoc
          evaluation committee will review the evaluation instrument to make
          a recommendation whether that question should be eliminated.

3. Intergovernmental Agreement with Innovative Partners, LLC in
Regard to a Property Tax Abatement Relative to the Development of
the Alton Industries Property: Mr. Tawney moved to approve the
Intergovernmental Agreement with Innovative Partners, LLC in regard
to a Property Tax Abatement Relative to the Development of Alton
Industries Property; seconded by Mr. Bloom.

          Roll Call Vote - Yes: Tom Tawney, Richard Bloom, Frank Fokta,
          Corrine Jakacki, Nancy Conradt.  No:  David Reynolds.  Motion
          carried.



4. Appointment of Committee for Semiannual Review of Closed Session
Minutes and Executive Session Tapes of January through June 2019:
President Conradt appointed Frank Fokta and David Reynolds to the
committee to review the Closed Session Minutes.

          Discussion was had regarding Mr. Reynolds' request to listen to the
          Closed Session recording from May 2019.  President Conradt will
          confirm that the recording has been placed in the file.

M. CLOSED SESSION: None held.

N. RETURN TO OPEN SESSION: No Return to Open Session held.

O. ADJOURNMENT: President Conradt adjourned the meeting at 8:24
p.m.

          Catherine A. Rajcan
          Recording Secretary


	Local Disk
	WC Lib July 2019.txt


